
 

 
Harrisburg City Council Minutes 

March 14, 2018 
 
The Harrisburg City Council met on this date at City Hall, located at 120 Smith St., at the hour of 
6:30pm.  Presiding was Mayor Robert Duncan.  Also present were as follows: 

• Kimberly Downey 
• Mike Caughey 
• Sarah Puls 
• John Loshbaugh 
• Adam Keaton 
• City Administrator Brian Latta 
• City Recorder/Assistant City Administrator Michele Eldridge 

Absent was Councilor Robert Boese, and Youth Advisor Sarah Isom.  
 
Concerned Citizens in the Audience:  Everyone present was here for items on the agenda.  
 
Consent List Approval 

• Caughey motioned to approve the Consent List and was seconded by Downey.  
The City Council then voted unanimously to approve the Consent List.  The 
following items were approved by the actions of the City Council: 

o The Payment of the February 2018 Bills  
o The Minutes of February 6, and February 14, 2018 

 
The matter of a Discussion with Other Agencies 
Harrisburg Fire/Rescue District Report:  Chief Bart Griffith was present, and had some 
updates for Council.  They plan on breaking ground on June 12th.  They’ve heard from the 
surveyor, who should have the plat ready by tomorrow for signatures.  He asked if Council had 
any questions for him.  

• Puls said we’ve been hearing a lot of concern about the trees, but once it becomes 
theirs…. 

• Chief Griffith said that we’ve actually gotten a message from Suzan Jackson.  She said 
she’d be ok with the tree on her property.   

• Keaton said that his concern is that the tree would need adequate water.  
• Latta said that it’s not really our decision once the land is sold in May.  We did install a 

lot of trees in Priceboro Park, so if it is moved there it will have access to irrigation.  
• Caughey thought that there would be a better chance of it surviving on Suzan’s land.  
• Keaton added that it would certainly be a shorter distance for it to be carried.  
• Caughey commented that we know she would take care of it.  
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• Downey thought it was funny that we started out with trying to save it, then finding out 
we couldn’t because it was too expensive to move, and now here we are again.  

• Chief Griffith said that early yesterday morning, they had received a call early in the 
morning from the school.  Someone had found stuff that was left in the skate park, and it 
turned out to be a fully loaded gun, and drugs were there too.  It was turned over to the 
Sergeant.  It would be nice to have a camera there; they finally were able to look at the 
data, and there was a tree in the way.   They couldn’t see a face, unfortunately.   Now 
that cameras are so much cheaper, it would be nice to have that back up and recording.  

• Downey was surprised, because there are normally a lot of kids in there all the time.  
• Latta said that we do have cameras in there.  They were installed when the park was 

built, probably about ten years ago.  They are old cameras now.  
• Downey remembered that those were pretty expensive when we put those in.  
• Latta said that the main camera was blocked by a tree limb.  Those cameras lack a 

central monitoring station; meaning that we must go on-site and pull the data to look at it.  
We can certainly upgrade them, and put another one up.  

• Downey said that really needs to be done.  
• Mayor Duncan asked if you are setting up cameras, now that everything is more tech 

savvy, with WIFI, etc., would the fire department be able to monitor the park from the 
station?   

• Keaton said that you could do that now; it’s how it’s transmitted that is a concern.  The 
only problem is with security, because you would need to have it encrypted.  

• Downey said that actually, we used to keep it open for parents to watch the skate park.  
• Latta said that there is a way to encrypt it, and they can request the information, if you 

want to monitor those cameras.  The problem is that you need a clear line of sight.  We 
have that here, with remote cameras at City Hall, and at the boat ramp.  That’s all done 
through wireless transmission.  But we don’t have a clear line of sight to the skate park 
from any City buildings.  

• Caughey had a question for Chief Griffith. When do they plan on selling the land on 6th 
St.? 

• Chief Griffith told him that as soon as we take possession of this property, then we’ll start 
on selling that one.  We’ll be burning all the wood left on the property tomorrow or 
Saturday.  

 
Linn County Sheriff’s Office Report:  Sergeant Greg Klein was here tonight, and addressed 
the issue with the gun and drugs.  Both were seized, and we ran a trace.  However, at least at 
that time, it didn’t show as stolen; but it could have just happened.  It could also be that 
someone didn’t record the serial number.  We couldn’t get what we needed through the LEDS 
system (Law Enforcement Database Software.) They are now trying to go to the ATF (Alcohol, 
Tobacco and Firearms.) They don’t find guns laying around like that every day.  

• Downey said that nobody got arrested then.  
• Sergeant Klein told her no.  They have seized the property and are now trying to go 

through the ATF to try to find the owner.  Sometimes you can also find out locally, 
through bulletins from other law enforcement agencies.  

• Downey asked if they found it in there, or was it laying right out?  It seems unusual to 
find both drugs and guns out in the open.  

• Latta told her it was right on top of the park bench there.  
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• Sergeant Klein said that there were also two cars stolen.  One was stolen, and the other 
one wasn’t.  The investigation is still open on the one remaining stolen.   

• Caughey said and now, there is a 3rd one; that was stolen on 2nd St.  
• Puls thought they found it already, or at least, that’s what she heard.  
• Sergeant Klein said other than that, he had the report to review.  He had already talked 

with Brian about the fact that they didn’t make their hours this month.  It’s the first time in 
five or six years that has happened. He’s spoken with the Lieutenant’s, and the Captain; 
it’s certainly not something we want to do!  We want to go above and beyond our 
numbers every month.  On average, over this last year, they generally are 27.5 hours 
over their regular hours.  

• Downey said that they had stopped a driver who wasn’t stopping for people in the 
crosswalk; she hopes that they continue to do that.  There seemed to be lots of loose 
dogs in town, and angry people fighting this last month.  She thanked them for following 
up on the dog complaints.  

• Caughey asked if they had a new deputy working in town?  He had noticed that the car 
was parked backwards again in the water plant yard.  He figured it had to be somebody 
new.  

• Sergeant Klein said that they do; he’ll talk with him.  It does work.  He himself came over 
the bridge, and slowed down automatically.   

• Downey said that she said goodbye to Sheriff Riley.  We saw him last Wednesday.  
• Sergeant Klein said that he is retiring in June, and Undersheriff Jim Yon takes over.  He 

has worked with the Undersheriff for 22 years.  He’s a great detective.  We have a 
replacement deputy coming out.  His name is Michael.  He’s fairly young and has been 
working in records.  He’s been an employee for 2 years.  Jim Lepin will come down with 
Michael in the next month, and will shadow him as he works with Neighborhood Watch. 

• Loshbaugh remarked that he appreciated the presence at 7th and Territorial.  There was 
a lady going so fast around the corner there that her tires were howling.  People see a 
cop is there, and slow down.  

• Sergeant Klein said that was the captain, who was running radar in an unmarked 
vehicle.  They continue to put that area on focus control.  

 
The matter of a Public Hearing to Consider a Petition to Vacate a Portion of the Birch Street 
Right-of-Way 

A Public Hearing was opened by the Mayor at the hour of 6:51PM for comments from any 
citizens in regards to this street vacation and in response to posted public notices  

Staff Report:  Latta referred to the agenda packet and noted that since the City doesn’t have an 
ordinance in regards to street vacations that we defer to state law.  Church of God 7th Day was 
told by the Council to obtain signatures as required by state law, which they have done.  There 
are 25 affected property owners, and 17 consented for them to allow the vacation.  That is 68% 
of the affected individuals, which meets the two-thirds requirement.  Staff feels that the criteria 
required by law have been met.  Staff also recommends two different conditions of approval for 
this action.  The applicant will need to obtain a metes and bounds description of the vacated 
property from an Oregon licensed surveyor, and they will be required to reimburse the City for 
all the costs involved in title work, and recording the certified ordinance and map.   
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• A person in the audience, (not identified) said that he had purchased property to the east 
of this location.  The only concern he has is in relation to the drainage. Drainage goes 
under that road, and it drains a catch basin between the church, and the property they 
bought.  He had concerns about them maintaining that drain, because if it gets plugged 
up, they will get wet. If a building is put in there, that also concerns him.  

• Latta told him that drainage is addressed anytime construction is done.  Anyone doing 
construction is not allowed to impact their neighbors, when it comes to drainage.  That’s 
a great concern to have, but when they come in with a land use application, it will be 
addressed at that time.  

• Eric Bowers, who is the Chair of the Board of Trustee’s for the church, said that he had 
talked with George Katuna about drainage.  One of the reasons that they were trying to 
get the vacation earlier, was because of getting a design, and doing construction. That 
won’t happen this year.  We will want to figure out drainage first, because we want to 
make sure it’s not a problem to those that are downstream.  

• Mayor Duncan complemented the Church, because they went out and spoke with their 
neighbors.  It helps so much to have those connections.  He really appreciates 
everything our churches do in our community.  He said that he remembered Ann Smith’s 
old home (at the corner of 7th & Territorial) because she would have her garage flooded 
out every year.   

• Loshbaugh said that the new drainage pipe is in front of his house too.  When it used to 
rain really heavily, the water would be up to his backdoor.  

• Mayor Duncan suggested that the citizen speak with our Public Works Director.  He can 
go over that with him, so he doesn’t have so many concerns.  

The public hearing was closed at the hour of 7:00pm. 

• Puls motioned to approve the Birch Street Right-of-Way Vacation request (LU 367), 
 Subject to the Proposed Conditions of Approval Contained in the March 7, 2018 

Staff Report, and Based upon Findings made during Deliberations on the Request. 
She was seconded by Keaton, and the City Council voted unanimously to approve 
the Birch St. Right-of-Way Vacation Request.  

• Keaton then motioned to direct staff to prepare an Ordinance vacating the Portion 
of the Birch Street Right-of-Way Bisecting Tax Lot 2000 of Linn County Assessors 
Map 15S04W10CD.  Loshbaugh seconded the motion, and the City Council voted 
unanimously to have staff prepare the Ordinance which would vacate the portion 
of Birch St. as shown in the Council materials.  
Conditions of Approval that were made in relation to LU367, are as follows: 
1.  Prior to adoption of the City Council Ordinance vacating the right-of-way, the 

applicant shall provide the City with a metes and bounds description of the 
property to be vacated.  The description shall be completed by a surveyor 
licensed in the State of Oregon.  

2. The applicant shall reimburse the City for all costs associated with any title 
work, and recording the certified ordinance and map, including the preparation 
thereof.  

 
 
 
 
 

Harrisburg City Council Minutes 
March 14, 2018 
4



The matter of Hearing an Update on the Proposed School Bond from Harrisburg School District 
Superintendent Bryan Starr 
School Board Report:  Justin Thomas is a member of the School Board, and has lived here for 
the last 13 years.  They are proposing a bond measure this spring and are launching mainly a 
social media campaign.  Citizens are currently paying $1.09 for the current bond; that is 
sunsetting.  The proposed bond is $1.59.  That is a .50 cent increase, which will cost an 
average of about $99 a year more than it is now.  The revenue is expected to bring in $8.9 
million, and the district hopes that they will also be eligible for an additional $4 million in state 
matching funds.  There are thousands of things that they can do with the money.  Their roofs 
are falling apart, and there is water damage down the walls.  In the multi-purpose room, and 
weight room, plus the restrooms, there are leaks in the roof.  Their HVAC system is falling apart 
as well.  They plan on making energy saving improvements, as well as constructing more 
storage.  They also need to resurface the track; especially with the marathon coming here in the 
fall. The track is in such a state that his daughter, who is a senior, and who has been to state, 
will never compete on her own track. Hopefully, his next oldest daughter will get to do so.  They 
don’t plan on replacing the grandstand.  Some of the older members of our community are 
asking why they don’t just tear down the old buildings, and build new ones, if they are in such 
mis-repair.  However, the main reason for not doing so is that a new building is too expensive.  
Plus, we do like our buildings, which have a lot of character.  Other community members (one of 
which included Councilor Kim Downey), helped to build the facilities; so there really isn’t a good 
reason to tear them down.  They also hope to create more classroom space, improve the 
buildings, update the rooms, and create space for culinary arts, etc.   

• Downey asked when the old bond sunsets? 
• Thomas told her he thought it had one last payment this summer. 
• Superintendent Bryan Starr, who was present to help support Thomas, indicated that 

there will be one in 2018, and a last one in 2019.  There will be time before the bond is 
funded, so people won’t see any difference.  

• Thomas had some more information, which he passed out to the Councilors, (Please 
see Addendums No. 1 and No. 2) Their PAC (Political Action Committee) is asking for 
the City Council’s support.  He said that we haven’t had the Twilight Meet here for ages, 
and it’s something he would really love to see, and would mean a lot to him.  They want 
to appeal to community pride.  

• Starr added that with the Marathon coming here, they are hoping to have a track that the 
runners can go around.  Partnering with the Marathon could give another opportunity for 
more grants.  

• Loshbaugh asked if the student population was going up or down? 
• Thomas told him this year, it’s dropping slightly.  His daughter’s class is huge, but they 

are all graduating.  Since 20 years ago, they’ve had continued increases to the 
population.  Now that some of the area private schools have closed, we’ve absorbed 
those students.   

• Starr added that we increased this last year by 25 students, just due to Harris closing.  
• Caughey wanted to comment that the City is hoping to grow our tax base, and we hope 

that we can attract people who are building new homes.  That can equate to more 
population, and obviously, more school age children.  We’re improving the roads, and 
the water.  The fire department is improving with their new building, and we hope that 
the school is successful in their bond measure. All of those together make this a great 
place to move to.  He felt we should support their bond as much as we can without 
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getting ourselves in trouble.  He’s seen nothing in print so far, or anywhere else on the 
school bond.  He’s hoping that they can start getting out more information.  He 
suggested getting in touch with Edie Moro, and with the person that the City Council 
used when working on the City bond.  

• Thomas said that he will be getting in touch with both of them, as well as the Register 
Guard.  They talked to the Democrat Herald at Grandparents Day, so there will be an 
upcoming article.  In addition, they are putting out door hangers, and another member of 
the team is working on a mailer.  

• Caughey encouraged them to have town hall meetings too.  All of Council was involved 
in that.  He knows how much personal contact means to people, and he felt it made a 
difference for the City on passing our bond measure. 

• Caughey then motioned that the Harrisburg City Council is supporting and 
endorsing the Harrisburg School District Bond Measure 22-170.  He was seconded 
by Puls, and the City Council voted unanimously to support and endorse School 
District Bond Measure 22-170.   

 
The matter of Reviewing the 2nd Qtr FY 2017-2018 Financial Report Document 
Staff Report:  Gaines noted that there really wasn’t anything of note in the 2nd Qtr. report.  Latta 
added that on page 46, you can see that the expenditures aren’t normal.  That’s due to the 
poplar tree damage, and the reimbursement from CIS (City County Insurance Services) for that.  
 Council expressed surprise at the poplar tree reimbursement issue with CIS, and 
Latta noted that we had an ongoing discussion with CIS about what is considered the process 
piping.  They wanted to claim that the lines going to the trees weren’t considered process 
piping, but as we pointed out, there is no other piping, and that there is over a million dollars in 
poplar tree piping there.  The total clean up really passed over from last year, to this year.  
Where the trees had been pulled up, stretched, and broken off, all the feeders, valves, and 
piping wasn’t reusable.  All the piping in the rows, or partial rows that wasn’t affected was 
untouched.  Caughey said that part on page 46 was the only thing he had a question on.   

• Downey motioned to approve the 2nd Quarter Financial Report for Fiscal Year 
2017-2018, and was seconded by Caughey.  The City Council then voted 
unanimously to approve the 2nd Quarter Financial Report.  

Others:   
 
 Recycling Woes 

• Councilor Keaton had gone to a Linn County Waste Advisory Meeting; he had passed 
out the paperwork that he was given at that meeting.  (Please see Addendum’s 3, 4 and 
5)   Because of policy changes in China, a lot of what Oregon was recycling, is now 
getting rejected.   Out of all the recycling numbers, they will now only accept 5 of them, 
and only if they are clean.  The rest of the recycling will now be going to the land fill.  

• Puls asked how that was; there were numbers on everything.  
• Keaton explained that a lot of the companies selling product, will use a circular symbol, 

that looks like it’s a recycle symbol, but it’s not.  You have to have the number, with a 
directional in it.  
Downey said that she didn’t know until recently that you have to take caps off of the 

bottles. She was surprised to see shredded paper as not being a recyclable.  Keaton said that 
it’s too small, and gums up the machines.  Milk jugs aren’t recyclable anymore.  There are a lot 
of things that everyone considers recyclable, that isn’t.  They are trying to switch over to other 
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markets, mostly in southeast Asia.  Many of our garbage companies have been stockpiling 
recycling, and now it’s starting to go to the landfills.  The DEQ has gotten involved, and is 
having to allow the recycling to go into landfills. To give you an idea of the difference to the 
garbage companies, previously, the average rate that they could sell a ton of recyclables for 
was $9 a ton.  Now, it’s costing about $70 a ton.  Puls thought the main reaction was going to 
be all the companies dropping recycling.  Keaton said that some counties in Oregon have 
abandoned their recycling programs completely.  Republic Services will be changing their rates 
because of all of this.  They’ve been going without adjustments for a while. It will likely increase 
by $2 this year.  In fact, it may end up being significantly over $2 in increase by the end of the 
year. The Council discussed this issue more briefly.  Latta said that all the City Managers in Linn 
and Benton County are meeting on Monday about this.    Downey thanked Keaton for attending 
the meeting. 
 
 Justice Center/Library Remodel  

• Latta handed out a schedule and task list for the remodel. (Please see Addendum No. 
6).   He said that we have decided to use our own City engineer, and staff, on a lot of the 
work we need to do.  Our last City Council meeting here will be April 11th.  Between the 
12th and 1st of May, the crew will be remodeling here.  They will drop down the wall 
where you can see the header in this room.  We meet with the Linn County Sheriff’s 
department tomorrow, when we will go over the room configuration, and how we we’ll 
address IT issues, etc. We will keep the Library open as long as we can, although 
obviously, at some point, we will need to close, and then will reopen after the remodel.  
Our own staff will knock out walls down there.  By March 30th, we should receive our final 
concept plan, have construction drawings by the end of May, and then hopefully, put out 
an RFP for construction.  We know that it will take a month to a month and a half for the 
commercial plan review.  Assuming that Council is ok with the plans, and going out for 
bid, then we’d like to have the bid awarded by July 25th.  In preparation for all this, the 
Library will be taking down all their books, taking inventory, and then rescanning books 
to the software.  We will give Cheryl room here in this side of the Council Chambers, to 
do all the work she will need to do while the Library is closed.  She’ll also be working on 
development of programs and policies; there is still plenty of work to do.  While the kids 
aren’t going to be able to use the computers, or check out books, we do still hope to run 
some programs during summer.  

• Downey asked if they couldn’t order books still? 
• Latta told her yes, through the exchange.  Cheryl will be working on that, as it doesn’t 

get used often today.  
City Council discussed where they would be meeting in the senior center.  Latta said that 

we’ll have to figure out the room layout, but it should work out well. Caughey wanted to make 
sure that the seniors knew we were doing this, and Latta told him that they did.  The senior 
center is actually bigger than this room.  He said if we do need a larger room, then we can meet 
at the schools.  We have made arrangements to hold Municipal Court at the Fire Station.  Their 
board has approved that. Puls asked if the Library Board was ok with the temporary closing?  
Latta told her that it’s up to Council to decide what we are going to do.  We are doing some of 
the things that the board requested, such as widening the door, and moving it to the front.  He 
noted that it will really accentuate the library.  We’ll probably add paint and molding too.  He 
went over the changes again that we were planning on doing at that location.  
 
 Oregon Main Street 

• Latta said that we talked briefly about this program a couple of years ago and haven’t 
talked much about it since. However, now that we are looking at redoing our main street 
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down to Macy, and are getting more done, we’d like to fill in those vacant storefronts.  
This program is a good way to engage people; not only the business owners, and 
property owners, but citizens too.  We want to get a certain look and feel in our 
downtown and this program can help facilitate that.  It doesn’t cost any money to join.  
There are different levels you can do; Transforming Downtown, Exploring Downtown, 
and Performing Main Street.  He is recommending that we join at the Exploring 
Downtown level.  It’s sort of a middle of the road approach.  All we need to do is to 
complete a letter of intent, and take a community survey.   

 Some of the things we will be required to do is to arrange for community meetings; we get 
partners engaged and involved.  We encourage our staff, and volunteers to attend their 
trainings.  We’ll also be establishing committee’s and a Board of Directors.  We need a local 
contact person to serve as liaison, form a main street group within the first year, and attend at 
least one network training event a year.  Then we create a main street boundary and map.  If 
you like it, then he thinks it will provide some ancillary benefits, such as grants that might be 
available.  Caughey was enthused!   Keaton asked how much time it would take.  Latta said 
some, but he thinks we want to make this effort anyhow.  We can bring in advisory staff too, like 
a RARE person. Keaton said that lots of people wanted to be involved with the HRA.  Latta said 
that was a formal approach.  He wanted to talk with business owners, and get some folks to 
participate on the committee.  Council Consensus was to move ahead with Exploring 
Downtown.  Latta told them that if they wanted to see other cities and what they were doing, 
they can look at some of the Performing Main Streets.  Albany is one of those, as is Astoria. 
They started at Exploring Downtown, and then worked their way up.   
 
With no further business to discuss, the City Council adjourned at the hour of 7:56pm.  
  
_____________________________   __________________________________ 
Mayor       City Recorder  
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